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   October 2020  Volume 75, Issue 2 

GREATER WHITTIER AREA 

BRANCH AAUW NEWSLETTER   
http://whittier-ca.aauw.net 

 

OCTOBER 

2020 

GWA-AAUW Branch ZOOM Meeting 

Saturday, October 10, 2020 at 10:30 AM 

(PLEASE NOTE TIME) 
 

 

 Saturday, October  10, 2020 10:30 AM 

 Welcome and Flag Salute - Sharon Heck, President 

 Minutes – (need three persons to approve) 

 Program -Voter Propositions, Patricia Cuocco and Rozanne Child 

 Announcements - Sharon Heck 

 Adjournment 

  

Whether you vote by mail or walk-in to the voting booth, it is important to be understand the costs of 

initiatives and ballot propositions,  and who is spending how much money to influence your decisions. 

We are educated women and our vote counts!  The October 10 Branch meeting on ZOOM will 

highlight the  November 2020 ballot propositions and initiatives.  Instructions on how to join the 

ZOOM will be sent to you on Friday, October 9, 2020.   

 

Patricia Cuocco will present her analysis of the dozen propositions.  This year Rozanne Child 

volunteered to help with several, so she will share the presentation duties.  There will be a lot of 

information packed into the presentation, that you don’t easily find anywhere else. Join us (virtually) 

and see what we will be voting on November 3, or before. 

 

The usual reservations, lunch and hotel ambiance will now be your comfortable chair and familiar 

surroundings. There are some people that will even take their computer to a landscaped garden.  Take 

joy in no traffic or parking just join the meeting with ZOOM. 

 

The meeting starts at 10:30 AM, however you can log in starting at 10:AM. This will give you time to 

socialize with friends and get to see the format. If you don’t have the internet or have an old computer, 

you can call in by phone and hear the whole program. If, you have family that you are comfortable with 

(even if they insist on a mask) and they have a ZOOM set up- try to join us. There are adult children, 

grandchildren or neighbors that would love to show their ZOOM technology skills. 

 

Barbara Gile & Claire Koehler, Program VPs 
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PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE 

 

 
 

Our GWA AAUW Branch held their first meeting by ZOOM on Saturday, September 12, 2020, and it 

was wonderful.  There were 29 attendees, and we celebrated our 95th birthday as an AAUW Branch.  

We heard from Ginny Ball about what is happening in Whittier; we passed a Branch budget for 2020-

2021; we gave Named Gift Honoree certificates to Paula Ocampo and Rozanne Child, and we watched 

a PowerPoint presentation about our Branch Sections narrated by Ann Topjon.  Our meeting concluded 

with a series of slides showing early Whittier and a history of our Branch which was put together by 

Susan Halliday.  It was a very good meeting for our first try at a virtual meeting on ZOOM.  Thank you 

to Patricia Cuocco and Susan Halliday for ironing out the technical details for us. 

 

Our new Branch Yearbook is being distributed on several member porches this year.  A list will be next 

to the envelopes, and we ask you to check off your name and initial the list when you pick up yours.  

Be sure to get permission from a member before picking up that member’s envelope, so that only one 

yearbook will be picked up for that person.  The following porches will have the yearbooks:  Susan 

Halliday – 562-696-7395, Pat Dudley – 562-947-4269, Sharon Heck – 562-698-0476, and Barbara Gile 

– 562-693-7279.  Please call before going to their home as we don’t want to leave yearbooks 

unattended on our porches. 

 

National AAUW and California AAUW have been offering some great webinars for us to watch.  I 

recently participated in one titled “Archeology of the Self: Sustaining Racial Literacy in the Movement 

for Change.”  Dr. Yolanda Sealy-Ruiz was the speaker and she began with this definition.  “Racial 

literacy asks that teachers take action against injustice in their school settings once they recognize it.”  

We were encouraged to do a deep excavation and exploration of our beliefs, biases, and ideas that 

shape how we treat others regarding race.  It was aimed especially at public school teachers who are 

79% white and 76% female.  The average age of public school teachers 42.4 years.  The speaker stated 

that critical love – love that is tied to profound ethical commitment to caring for the communities in 

which we work – is essential.  There are three things we need to do: “1) Question assumptions about 

race. 2) Engage members in critical conversations about race and speak openly. 3) Emphasize 

reflexivity and disrupt assumptions.”   I recommend these webinars to everyone. 

 

Don’t miss our Branch ZOOM meeting on Saturday, October 10, 10:30AM on ZOOM when we will 

hear from Patricia Cuocco regarding the 12 propositions on the November Ballot. 

 

 

Sharon Heck, Branch President 

 

AAUW MISSION STATEMENT – To advance equity for women and girls through research, 

education and advocacy. 
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AAUW FUND  
 

AAUW FUND VIRTUAL LUNCHEON WITH THE FELLOWS/GRANT RECIPIENTS 

The pandemic has changed so much for us!  This year the AAUW Fund luncheon 2020-21 will be 

replaced by two webinars, which will be held on two dates on ZOOM.   We will miss the physical 

social gathering, but the webinars will afford the opportunity for us to participate from the comfort 

of our homes. There will be different speakers at each event, so you are welcome to attend one or 

both webinars.  Please add these dates to your calendars: 

Saturday, October 10th and Saturday, October 24th.  Both webinars will begin at 1:00 p.m.  

Don’t forget to register for the ZOOM webinars by clicking HERE. 

CALIFORNIA IS IN IT TO WIN IT! 

Carmen Goehring, Northern California Legacy Circle Liaison has reminded us that Legacy Circle , 

charminme@yahoo.com launched a statewide branch competition which started July 1st and ends 

November 30th that will help branches work towards Five-Star status as well as help to ensure 

AAUW’s future. We are encouraging members to become Legacy Circle members and the branch 

with the highest number of new members during the contest period will be deemed the winner. In 

addition to announcements across social media and on the state AND national websites, the winning 

branch will have a special ZOOM video strategic update with AAUW California President Dianne 

Owens, AAUW Director of Development Heather Miller, and other special guests.  

Legacy Circle Members make a planned gift to AAUW.  You can establish a charitable gift annuity 

or name AAUW as a beneficiary in your will, trust, insurance policy or individual retirement 

account, among other options. Current Legacy Circle members in GWA-AAUW are: Judy Pappe 

(deceased); Rozanne Child; Dolores Seidman; Jill Smith; Cheryl Suit; Fay Weber; and, Gwen 

Woirhaye. 

Becoming a Legacy Circle member is quick and easy and comes with perks, the most important of 

which is knowing AAUW will be here in the future. Let the competition continue! 

See you on ZOOM, 

Dolores Hayes, AAUW FUND, VP 
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At the September Branch meeting we, at last, presented the Named Gift Honoree award for 2019-2020.  

This event is usually scheduled for April but, as we all know, Covid-19 presented challenges. 

 

This year for 2019-2020 there were two Honorees.  The first is a graduate of California Polytechnic 

University, Pomona.  She has been most active in our Branch and in the community as well as in her 

favorite Section, International Concerns.  However, her most visible contribution has been put on hiatus 

by the present pandemic. She chooses our tasty menu for the Branch meetings when we met at the hotel.  

(Remember those days?) She also reviews the RSVP’s and does the accounting with the hotel. These 

are not small tasks, indeed!  She has immersed herself in ZOOM technology and helps us do our 

meetings on this platform.  She also handles the technology for in-person meetings.  This member is 

none other than Paula Ocampo.  Congratulations, Paula and thanks for all of your service and 

participations, (and for the delicious yummies at our Branch meetings).   

 

The second Named Gift honoree has a dizzying list of accomplishments.  She was president of the 

Alhambra/San Gabriel AAUW Branch as well as Fund VP, Program VP, Speech Trek Coordinator, 

Tech Trek Committee member, LACIC (that’s the group that brings together all the Branches is the Los 

Angeles region) program chair. For the state level she has been LAF VP, EF VP and a CA Director. For 

Tech Trek she has been a Dorm Mom at UCSB for 8 years and UCSD for 5 years, Tech Trek Director 

at UCSD for 5 years.  Now in our Greater Whittier Branch she has been Program VP, Fund VP, and 

currently Co-Tech Trek Coordinator with Kay Clark.  She introduced NCCWCSL (pronounced “nick 

whistle”) to our branch, where we choose then sponsor a young woman to attend a the AAUW student 

leadership conference in Washington DC.  Last but not least, she was our branch president for 2018-

2020! Her favorite Branch Section is also International Concerns and she was president of Delta Kappa 

Gamma (a teacher’s sorority) for two terms.  This amazing lady is none other than Rozanne Child.  

Congratulations, Rozanne!  

 

Pauline Rogers , Chair AAUW Fund VP, 2019-2020 

 

 
 

Rozanne Child       Paula Ocampo 
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HOW TO ZOOM 

 
We will be doing our meetings with ZOOM for the foreseeable future.  If you need help downloading 

ZOOM and logging in, please get with one of the ZOOM tutors who have volunteered to help.  

 

On your computer, go to ZOOM.us and download a free copy.  On your smart phone, download the ZOOM 

app.  When you get an invitation to a meeting, click on the link provided and it will take to you the 

meeting. 

 

If you are having Internet problems or don’t have a computer, you can call this phone number listed on the 

ZOOM invitation under:   

 

Dial by your location  

        +1 669 900 9128 US (San Jose) 

 

and you will be able to attend like a conference call.  You will need the meeting ID and passcode.  There 

won’t be a video, but you can hear, and you can be heard. 

 

 

If you want to practice before a meeting, please contact a helper. 

 

Kay Clark for PC users     310-890-6510 

Patricia Cuocco for MAC users    562-756-9509 

Paula Ocampo for smartphone users    562-447-7483 

 

Also: 

 Sharon Heck - 562-858-9253 

Claire Koehler - 714-473-6184 
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PUBLIC POLICY 

 
The Electoral College 

 

As I write this, we are seven weeks out from the General Election.  As you most likely remember from your U.S. 
History classes, the United States does NOT have direct election of the president.  When you vote, per the 12th 

Amendment to the Constitution (1804), you are voting for a slate of electors committed to voting for a specific 

candidate on the designated date.   
 

Why do we have such a system?  For one thing, the Founding Fathers did not trust the people to vote for 

President.  They preferred the election in the hands of “Enlightened Statesmen.” For another, the system of 
slavery complicated the issue in that suffrage was greater in the Northern States because slaves had no rights, let 

alone the right to vote, and a large proportion of the South’s population was comprised of enslaved people 

subject to the 3/5 Rule.   Like much of the United States’ founding rules, this issue was, at least in part, a 

compromise between “free” and “slave” states. 
 

Why is this an issue?  There is a concerted effort of the part of Progressives to abolish the Electoral College and 

an equally vigorous attempt by Conservatives to keep it.  Since AAUW has not taken a policy position, I feel 
comfortable only in summarizing the major arguments (which I have taken from Wikipedia.  I have left the 

annotations, it you are interested). 

 

Supporters of the Electoral College argue that it is fundamental to American federalism, in that it increases the 
political influence of small states by the "plus two" Senate count over the number of state Representatives. The 

geographic dimension of the Electoral College requires candidates to appeal to voters outside large cities. Parties 

must form national coalitions with moderating appeals, contributing to stability of the two-party system. 
 

Critics of the Electoral College argue that the Electoral College is less democratic than a national direct popular 

vote and is subject to manipulation because of faithless electors.[12][13] Opponents argue that the system is 
antithetical to a democracy that strives for a standard of "one person, one vote" because it can thwart a 

presidential choice by the voters with a national majority.[14] There can be elections where one candidate wins the 

popular vote but another wins the electoral vote, as in the 2016 election. 

 
It’s worth noting that Five times a candidate has won the popular vote and lost the election. Andrew Jackson in 

1824 (to John Quincy Adams); Samuel Tilden in 1876 (to Rutherford B. Hayes); Grover Cleveland in 1888 (to 

Benjamin Harrison); Al Gore in 2000 (to George W. Bush); Hillary Clinton in 2016 (to Donald J. Trump). 
 

Like much in today’s divided world, where you come down on the issue depends largely on your political point 

of view.  Do you care whether candidates appeal to voters outside of the cities?  Do you think geography is or 
should be totally irrelevant and every person’s vote should count equally?   

 

As I said, this paper does not take a position, because AAUW does not.  I urge you to do some reading.  

Whatever side you are on, you can read supporting, and much more importantly, critical arguments of your point 
of view.  Isn’t that what educated women are supposed to do? 

 

 
Patricia Cuocco, Public Policy Chair 
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MEMBERSHIP 
 

Congratulations to all for updating your membership a bit earlier this year!  Accounting for our 

losses, we have several members who have, or are moving, and sadly a couple who have left 

our planet, or a couple who have decided not to rejoin. Remember…. Membership is a job for 

all of us. 

 

If you belong to one of our great section groups, please invite a friend or perspective member 

to join you for a meeting or invite a friend to a branch meeting. Currently we have:  

136 members 

 

     Still need to renew or have moved  -  16 

 

     TOTAL RENEWED FOR 2021     -   97 

     TOTAL LIFE MEMBERS              -  23 

                                    TOTAL              136 

      

Our last branch meeting was extremely informative on so many community activities as well 

as about our many and varied GWA-AAUW sections.  

 

We will be hosting a New Members Meeting in the next month or two (TBA) so hopefully all 

our new members from the last several years will join us. We’re hoping our existing members 

will also feel comfortable joining the New Members Meeting, so they can help enrich the 

meeting with their experience and comments. 

 

IF YOU HAVEN’T RENEWED, BE SURE TO DO SO TODAY!!!! You can renew online at 

aauw.org, or with a form attached to every newsletter (send directly with check to Kay Clark at 

11915 Inez St #8, Whittier, 90605). 

 

Our annual yearbooks are available digitally from Patricia Cuocco at  patricia@fullerton.edu  

or will be available for ‘porch pick-up’ soon.  (Please see The President’s Message.) 

Be sure to check your email for information regarding times & places for pick-up once the year 

books are available. 

 

Susan Halliday & Pauline Rogers, Membership VPs 
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AAUW WEBINAR: COVID 19 AND THE LABOR ECONOMY: WHAT’S NEW 

 

As Sharon Heck mentioned in her President’s Message, National AAUW has been offering 

many webinars on ZOOM on subjects vital to our organization with the advent of the 

pandemic. Members are notified via e-mail and it is easy to sign up for these free 

programs. 

 

The one on September 9 was about the effect of Covid l9 on the Labor Economy and 

especially on women. It featured our President Kim Churches in conversation with Diane 

Lim, an economist and author of “Economist Mom Blog.” She pointed out that this 

pandemic recession is a “She” session as opposed to the great recession which affected 

mostly middle aged white men in industry whose jobs did not come back. Women did 

better then because they were service providers and thus had lower unemployment.  

 

The present pandemic has affected service providers in jobs mostly held by women, 

especially those earning lower incomes and less well educated. The recovery will be 

different now especially because school aged children are at home and whether women 

work or not will depend on their family situation. Asian women will have higher 

unemployment rate because they are unlikely to leave the supervision of their children’s 

education to others. 

 

She believes that there has to be more value put on care givers and that government has to 

fill the gap. She notes that the pandemic has given more appreciation to the stresses of 

working mothers.  

 

Members can access any of the AAUW webinars about a week after shown by accessing 

the aauw.org website. I urge our members to either watch them live or recorded in order to 

take advantage of all that AAUW has to offer us nationally. 

 

Dolores Seidman 
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Oh My! 2020 has turned out to be QUITE the year.  What next?  My vote is for Killer Vampire 

Bunnies!  Meanwhile, life goes on – the good, the not so good and the interesting. 

 

A real bright spot was hearing from one of our Tech Trek awardees to whom we gave an 

iPad in lieu of going to camp this year.  Pat Dudley received this from Sarah Sanchez:  

Hi	Mz.	Dudley!	I’m	Sarah	Sanchez	one	of	the	students	that	was	selected	to	participate	in	

Tech	Trek	2020.	I	wanted	to	let	you	know	I	received	my	T-shirt	and	I	most	of	all	wanted	to	

thank	you	for	the	iPad.	It’s	has	been	very	useful	for	my	writing,	drawing,	and	school	work.	

I’d	also	like	to	thank	the	women	who	volunteered	their	time	to	talk	to	us	during	the	

panels.	Thanks	again	for	the	opportunity.		Makes	it	all	worthwhile!!	

	

Dolores	Seidman	reports	discovering	a	new	on-line	resource	during	the	pandemic.	It's	

called,	“Kanopy”	and	is	a	service	that	offers	free	movies	on-line	through	your	local	

library.	The	Los	Angeles	County	Library	is	a	participant	as	is	the	Whittier	Public	

Library.		They	each	offer	l0	free	films	a	month.	Just	google	your	library	name	and	

Kanopy.	Enjoy!	

	

Sharon	Heck	has	some	good	news.		She	writes:	Many of you know I had a bad fall in early 

May and had a badly infected leg as a result.  I am healed and I’m working on becoming 

healthier by dieting (I’ve lost 39 lbs.) and riding the recumbent bike.  I have my daughter’s 

recipe for lasagna, made with squash rather than noodles, and I will email it to you if you 

make a request. (Sharon’s new email is s.heck4peace@gmail.com.) 

	

Shirley	Stewart	also	fell	earlier	this	month	and	while	she	reports	no	broken	bones,	her	

face	was	badly	swollen	and	bruised.		Shirley’s	email	is	shirleyscreations305@gmail.com, 

if you want to send best wishes.  Let’s all be careful, please! 

 

Many of you  know Kaye Kidwell’s granddaughter, Zoe Collazo (yes, she is Kelly’s daughter).  

Zoe has helped out at a number of our events.  A budding entrepreneur, Zoe started a 

cookie and cupcake business at age 11.  Now a high school senior, she is launching her third 

business and will sell her merchandise at a street fair (sponsored by The Collab, Inc.) in 

Uptown Whittier, Friday, October 23, 2020 from 9:00 AM to 1:00 PM.  Zoe’s Pop-Up Shop 

will be on Philadelphia Street near Chase Bank and across from the Farmer’s Market.  Drop 

by, say “Hi” and check out her products!  Sooner than we know, she’ll be graduating from 

college and becoming a member. 

 

Karen Van der Baan is eight months into “Grandmahood” and enjoying every minute.  This is 

Oh My! 2020 has turned out to be QUITE the year.  What next?  My vote is for Killer Vampire 

Bunnies!  Meanwhile, life goes on – the good, the not so good and the interesting. 

 

A real bright spot was hearing from one of our Tech Trek awardees to whom we gave an iPad in 

lieu of going to camp this year.  Pat Dudley received this from Sarah Sanchez:  

Hi Mz. Dudley! I’m Sarah Sanchez one of the students that was selected to participate in Tech 

Trek 2020. I wanted to let you know I received my T-shirt and I most of all wanted to thank you 

for the iPad. It’s has been very useful for my writing, drawing, and school work. I’d also like to 

thank the women who volunteered their time to talk to us during the panels. Thanks again for 

the opportunity.  Makes it all worthwhile!! 

 

Dolores Seidman reports discovering a new on-line resource during the pandemic. It's called, 

“Kanopy” and is a service that offers free movies on-line through your local library. The Los 

Angeles County Library is a participant as is the Whittier Public Library.  They each offer l0 

free films a month. Just google your library name and Kanopy. Enjoy! 

 

Sharon Heck has some good news.  She writes: Many of you know I had a bad fall in early May 

and had a badly infected leg as a result.  I am healed and I’m working on becoming healthier by 

dieting (I’ve lost 39 lbs.) and riding the recumbent bike.  I have my daughter’s recipe for 

lasagna, made with squash rather than noodles, and I will email it to you if you make a request. 

(Sharon’s new email is s.heck4peace@gmail.com.) 

 

Shirley Stewart also fell earlier this month and while she reports no broken bones, her face was 

badly swollen and bruised.  Shirley’s email is shirleyscreations305@gmail.com, if you want to 

send best wishes.  Let’s all be careful, please! 

 

Many of you  know Kaye Kidwell’s granddaughter, Zoe Collazo (yes, she is Kelly’s daughter).  

Zoe has helped out at a number of our events.  A budding entrepreneur, Zoe started a cookie 

and cupcake business at age 11.  Now a high school senior, she is launching her third business 

and will sell her merchandise at a street fair (sponsored by The Collab, Inc.) in Uptown 

Whittier, Friday, October 23, 2020 from 9:00 AM to 1:00 PM.  Zoe’s Pop-Up Shop will be on 

Philadelphia Street near Chase Bank and across from the Farmer’s Market.  Drop by, say “Hi” 

and check out her products!  Sooner than we know, she’ll be graduating from college and 

becoming a member. 

 

Karen Van der Baan is eight months into “Grandmahood” and enjoying every minute.  This is 

Emmaline.    Who wouldn’t enjoy that little cutie? 

 

 

 

THE SPOTLIGHT 
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Because of the uncertainty surrounding containment measures for 

COVID-19, scheduling section meetings will be difficult for the 
foreseeable future.  We suggest that you keep in touch with your Section 

Chair for updated information.   

 

 

MYSTERY MAVENS 

 
Mystery Mavens does not meet in October.  Our next meeting will be on Wednesday, November 18, 2020 

on ZOOM at 7 PM.  The book will be Shakespeare’s Landlord by Charlaine Harris.  Linda Oberholtzer 

will lead the discussion.  If you have any questions, please call or email Sharon Heck.  562-698-0476   

S.Heck4peace@gmail.com 

Sharon Heck 

 

The books for the remainder of the year include: 

January 20, 2021 

Still Life by Louise Penny 

 

March 17, 2021 

Murder with Peacocks by Donna Andrews 

 

May 19, 2021 

Death on Demand by Carolyn Hart             

 

Sharon Heck, Chair 

 

FIRST FRIDAY 

 
We are still on hold until conditions 

improve so that we can socialize again. I 

hope to host First Friday on December 4 

and launch our new season. Stay tuned. 

 

Gwen Woirhaye, Chair 

gwen@woirhaye.com 

 

 

LA CUISINE 

 
Our dining group will not meet before 

January. I hope we can have our long-

postponed Jewish dinner then. Keeping 

my fingers crossed! 

 

Gwen Woirhaye, Chair 

gwen@woirhaye.com 
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  MORNING BOOK 
 

We will not meet in October.  Our next scheduled meeting is Monday, November 23, and the 

book for discussion is The Book Woman of Troublesome Creek,  

by Kim Michele Richardson.  Look for further details in November’s bulletin. 

 

Ann Topjon, Chair  562-695-6185 

 

 

Memories will meet at the home of Ann Chambers, Wednesday, October 28 at 1:30 PM.  We 

will be masked  (Halloween themed?) and socially distanced in Ann’s backyard. We have 

missed so many topics this year. A few might be: A Special Piece of Jewelry, Beauty (in the 

time of Covid 19), and Disappointments (a long list there, perhaps).  Of course, you can write on 

whatever inspires you at the moment.  All are welcome - we are an accepting and encouraging 

group.  

Directions to Ann’s home: Whittier Blvd. to Russell (the diagonal from Whittwood Center).  

Follow Russell past the stop sign at Macy Street. Turn left (north) on Randall.  Ann’s house will 

be on the right at 1032 Randall. 

 

Carole Restovich 

 

MODERN TRENDS 
 

 

The next Modern Trends will meet on October 22nd at 7 PM. The book will be The End of 

October by Lawrence Wright. 

The October meeting will be on ZOOM. Please email Kristine Yeseta at surfzena@earthlink.net 

for the link. Questions? Call Georgine Sweeney at 562-631-6698. 

 

October 22nd will be The End of October by Lawrence Wright 

November 19th will be The Women with Silver Wings by Katherine Sharp Landdeck 

January 28th will be The Night Watchman by Louise Erdrich 

February 25th will be The Water Dancer by Ta-Nehisi Coates 

April   Whittier Reads 

May 27th will be The Mountains Sing by Nguyen Phan Que Mai  

 

If you have any questions, please call Georgine Sweeney at 562-631-6698. 

 



 13 

 

  

 
Our International Concerns section is reading a book printed each year by the Foreign Policy 

Association titled Great Decisions.  The book contains eight articles on a variety of topics i.e. 

“Climate Change and the Global Order”, “India and Pakistan”, “Modern Slavery and Human 

Trafficking”, and five others.  We read one article each month, and we have been meeting at the 

home of Louise Holden until the pandemic struck.  Now we will be meeting on ZOOM. 

 

Our meetings are on the third Thursday each month at 10 AM.  On October 15 we will meet by 

ZOOM at 10 AM and I will be sending you the ZOOM invitation.  I will be happy to have a 

practice session with anyone who needs help connecting to a ZOOM meeting.  Just let me know.  

Sharon Heck at S.Heck4peace@gmail.com    562-698-0476 

 

Our topic for the October meeting will be “Red Sea Security,” chapter 3 in Great Decisions.  If you 

do not have the book, you might be able to access some information on the Foreign Policy 

Association website.  www.fpa.org/great_decisions 

 

Carol Shupek will be leading the discussion on October 15.  Everyone reads the material ahead of 

time, and we have a lively discussion around the topic.  If you have other newspaper articles or 

materials, we are happy for you to share them.  All are welcome to join us for International 

Concerns on Thursday, October 15, 10 AM.  If you are new to us, send me your email so you will 

be included on the ZOOM invitation. 

 

Sharon Heck, Co-Chair 

Sheryl Crockey, Co-Chair 

 

 

October is National Breast Cancer Awareness Month.  Time to urge your daughters, 

granddaughters, nieces, etc. to go get checked AND make your own appointment. 

 

October is also Adopt a Shelter Dog Month.  Maybe it is time for a companion to help you get 

through the long “socially distanced” days. 

 

From Eudora Welty in The Wide Net and Other Stories: 

 

“ ‘Only today,’ he said, ‘today, in October sun, it’s all gold—sky and tree and water. 

Everything just before it changes looks to be made of gold.’ ” 
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OCTOBER 2020 

GREATER WHITTIER AREA BRANCH CALENDAR 

 
LA County DA Debate October 3 (Saturday)  9 PM – 10 PM Channel 7 

Board Meeting  October 6 (Tuesday)  7 PM ZOOM 

Branch Meeting  October 10 (Saturday)  10:30 AM ZOOM 

AAUW Fund Luncheon 1 October 10 (Saturday)  1 PM ZOOM 

International Concerns October 15 (Thursday)  10 AM ZOOM 

Modern Trends in Lit.  October 22 (Thursday) 7 PM ZOOM 

AAUW Fund Lunch 2  October 24 (Saturday)  1 PM ZOOM 

Memories   October 28 (Wednesday) 1:30 PM Ann Chamber’s, La Habra 

 

CHECK WITH YOUR SECTION LEADERS FOR UPDATES AND ZOOM INVITATIONS 

 

 

 

Please consult our style sheet and follow it when preparing your newsletter article.  It will save 

me a great deal of time and work.  If you do not have a style sheet, please let me know and I 

will send you one.  Thank you for your cooperation and for sending in your articles by the 15th 

of the month.  All submissions must be in WORD documents as attachments to emails.  

Please create the document within WORD itself rather than cutting and pasting into 

WORD.  Please DO NOT use TABS.  Please, do not type the articles within the email itself. 

Please give the article a descriptive name, not merely “newsletter article,” and use that 

name in the subject line of the email. 

Please send articles by email on or before the 15th of every month, August through May to 

patricia@fullerton.edu 

Newsletter Editor – Patricia Cuocco 
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Greater Whittier Area -   

American Association of University Women 

PO Box 5333 

Whittier, CA 90607- 5333 
 

 


